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QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor MacDonald asked if the Beaverbank Superstore Market up 
the road above Stokil Drive had been taken into consideration in 
his survey and also the convenience store on Millwood Drive. Mr. 
Weatherby replied yes. They were all itemized separately in the 
original report and identified by location. 
Councillor MacDonald stated there was a piece of land on the corner 
of Stokil Drive and Beaverbank Road which was rezoned for a 
convenience store. Mr. Weatherby replied he was aware of this and 
had made coment in the report that this may have some impact on 
any proposal for general comercial types of uses. 
Councillor MacDonald noted there were a lot of stores within a 
quarter mile of the proposal. Mr. Weatherby agreed and said the 
closest one would be two stores, a convenience store and video 
store at the entrance to Woodbine Trailer Park on Beaverbank Road. 
The approximate commercial floor area of that particular building 
was 2,000 sq. ft. and it would serve the immediate area of the 
Woodbine Trailer Park and the immediately surrounding residential 
neighbourhood. The other development ‘mentioned, the ‘Millwood 
Convenience Store, was a typical corner store with a floor area of 
approximately 1,000 to 1,200 sq. ft. which would serve the 
immediate surrounding neighbourhood and nothing beyond. 
Councillor MacDonald asked if the floor space predicted who would 
shop there. Mr. Weatherby replied it dictated the variety and 
range of goods and the number of lines a store could market. The 
broader the range of lines, the wider the attraction would be. 
SPEAKERS IN FKVOUR 
Mr. Phil Reid stated he was the Controller for the Armoyan Group in 
Halifax. He said he had coments to make stemming from questions 
"asked at a Public Participation Session held at a Sackville 
Community Committee meeting. 
with regard to why not build on the land currently approved at 
5,000 sq. ft. and if the building proved viable, make application 
to extend, Mr. Reid explained that the cost of a second site 
localization to the corner of stokil and Armcrest Drives would 
prohibit this as an alternative. The duplication of site 
preparation, contract preparation, plans, insurance bonds, site 
communication, provision in the initial plans for power, plumbing, 
wall finishing, etc. and site disruption while further development 
was occurring would all make this an unviable alternative. 
With regard to sidewalks around the site, Armcrest Drive was served 
to the corner with a sidewalk and the Stokil Drive area sidewalk 
would be determined by the County on the application of sidewalk 
connections along stokil Drive.
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Mr. Reid stated the oversupply of commercial within Sackville has 
been addressed by Mr. Weatherby. He commented that Armoyan Group 
was a land packager, not a land builder. It was the intention of 
Armoyan Group to provide an attractive land use package that could 
be successfully marketed. He said that prospective developers in 
today's climate had indicated that 5,000 sq. ft. was a restriction 
that severely limited the use of the topography of the land and 
other features. It was, therefore, requested that the site footage 
be increased to a.nmximum of 8,300 sq. ft. which was further 
supported by preliminary architectural work on the site for 
provision of the buffer zone and stabilization of the lands and 
landscaping. Accordingly, what was being requested was the option 
to have the maximum land use that could be satisfactorily placed on 
the lot and still meet the CDD requirements. 
QUESTIUNS FROM COUNCIL 
None 
SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITION 
Mrs. Mary Thibault, 2 Sampson Drive, stated she lived on the corner 
of Stokil and Sampson Drive, which was approximately one block away 
from the area in question. 
She stated she came to appeal to Council's better judgement as to 
why this proposal should not be approved. She stated she had lived 
in the area for over 13 years and has never felt there was a need 
for the services that were _proposed in the development in a 
residential area. There was already a strip mall within walking 
distance at Glendale and Beaverbank Roads. 
She said she was surprised that in the market study, nothing was 
ever said about the infamous Sackville Town Centre. The story 
about the need for_a commercial development in a residential area 
speaks for itself when considering the Sackville Town Centre which 
was about 1 kilometer from the proposed development. She stated 
she had the opportunity to speak to residents of that area 
regarding their battle at the time the Town Centre was being 
considered and they were told they were standing in the way of 
progress. Even after further construction in the area, the Town 
Centre still sits empty of any business. She said so much for 
progress. 
Mrs. Thibault stated that people still preferred to utilize the 
facilities on Sackville Drive, where most of the businesses exist. 
Small shops, as proposed, would not draw business because of high 
costs. She felt that if the development were approved, it would be 
like so many strip malls in the Bedford/Sackville area already, 
sitting empty of business, and eventually becoming an eyesore.
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She said that speaking as a parent of young children and being 
concerned with jyouth, the idea of the development threatened 
parents as they would have no control of renters and could actually 
end up with a liquor mart. The proposed strip mall would be within 
walking distance of an elementary school and it was a known fact 
that this type of facility nurtured a problemiwith drug trafficing. 
She said in light of recent tragedies at a convenience store and 
McDonalds in Cape Breton, it became more urgent that this 
development not be permitted to expand in the heart of the 
residential community. 
She said that, in listening to the presentation by Armoyan Group at 
the Sackville Community Comittee meeting and tonight, there were 
so many ifs and concepts and requests for flexibility to alter in 
their proposal that she honestly could not see how or why anyone on 
Council could, with an open mind, approve the project. As far as 
the market study done for the current and future trade areas for 
the development, she said it was unrealistic to believe that people 
who lived across the Beaverbank Road and up into the Millwood 
development would utilize such a facility. She said the small 
convenience store in Millwood, in its short life, has already been 
forced to come under new management because it has been proven time 
and again that these facilities were neither wanted nor needed in 
residential areas. 
She stated that since the Armoyan Group presented a drawing of a 
concept of a development, she presented a conceptual drawing of her 
own. 

She stated that when Armoyan Group first came to a meeting with the 
residents of Saokville about the proposed subdivision where 
Armcrest Estates presently exists, the residents were told then 
that it would be just one convenience store. since then, the 
development has grown to 5,000 sq. ft. and now they are requesting 
8,300 sq. ft. She said if she thought there was anything she could 
do to prevent the construction of the comercial space that was 
already approved, she would be there to fight. 
QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
NOIIE 

SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITIO 
Mrs. Jane Giles, 205 Stokil Drive, stated that Armoyan Group 
advised in its 1989 letter to abutting residents that they had 
applied for a CDD because "this type of development has advantages 
for all parties involved - the developer, the Municipality and, 
most importantly, the local residents. Through a CDD the entire 60 
acre site will be completely preplanned prior to the commencement 
of development. Families moving into the area, as well as existing 
abutting property owners, will have the advantage of being able to
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visualize the complete development of the preplanned neighbourhood 
before it begins". 
Mrs. Giles stated that in June, 1990 the Armoyan Group, at a Public 
Hearing, tried to convince Council and residents that a 5,000 sq. 
ft. commercial centre would fit in well in a residential setting 
and they showed a picture of Oakmount Centre in Bedford which had 
no entrance to the mall from a residential street, only the Bedford 
Highway. The Oakmount Centre does not compare to the Stokil Drive 
situation. After knowing the residents‘ concerns and opposition to 
their 5,000 sq. ft. proposal, the request for a 15,000 sq. ft. 
proposal last December shows a blatant disregard for the long- 
established local residents. County staff had recommended that 
Council reject the 15,000 sq. ft. proposal stating that the 10- 
l5,000 sq. ft. shopping centre was designed to serve several local 
neighbourhoods which extend well beyond the serviced area for which 
the Armcrest agreement was originally intended and that the scale 
of the shopping centre more closely resembled a general commercial 
development which was only'permitted.within.commercially designated 
areas of the Planning Strategy. She said that now County staff was 
recomending that Council approve the 8,300 sq. ft. because "the 
scale and mix of activities now proposed by the applicant are more 
in keeping with a local service use than the previous proposal“. 
She asked how the scale could be considered appropriate for a 
residential street when normally it would require a C-l zoning and 
those residents were afforded the protection of a limited scale of 
2,000 sq. ft. of gross floor area. She stated that because the 
Armoyan Group had a CDD, it did not entitle them to more than 
quadruple that scale; the restrictions in the By-laws were set for 
reasons and the applicant already has approval for 3,000 sq. ft. 
over the normal limit because two years ago Councillors were 
pressured, while the entire subdivision. was put on hold and 
machinery sat idle pending a resolution of the comercial 
component. She said 8,300 sq. ft. would make the restriction of 
2,000 sq. ft. imposed on other-businesses in C-1 zones ridiculous. 
It would make a mockery of the Planning Strategy and the By-laws. 
Mrs. Giles stated that perhaps County staff liked the artist's 
rendition of the commercial centre. It was not a drawing of the 
proposed one as the Armoyan Group, as land developers and as Mr. 
Reid stated, has no control over the actual design of the building. 
The land buyer and developer constructs so she asked why would the 
picture be shown as it was merely a marketing tool. She pointed 
out that the list of tenants was a list of possible tenants the new 
landowner hoped to attract; it was not stated anywhere in the 
agreement that these were, in fact, the businesses that would be 
housed in the structure, if approved. She stated that any service 
or personal service shop for local use was allowed and asked if 
this could include a laundromat with video arcade machines, lotto 
gambling machines, second hand book store, etc. She said the 
proposal on the mix of activities suggested by the applicant.misled 
one to think that the businesses that were most desirable were, in
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fact, the ones that would be tenants. She said there were no such 
guarantees and she could only surmise that County staff, not having 
the input from those who lived in the area, could not make a 
completely informed decision. 
Regarding viability, Mrs. Giles said the Armoyan Group thought that 
a 5,000 sq. ft. structure was not as viable, that 8,300 sq. ft. 
would be easier‘ to market. she asked. why' a developer" would 
consider purchasing this land to risk investment in such a large- 
scale structure with full knowledge that his tenants‘ trade areas 
were so restricted, assuming he was being shown the local trade 
areas allowed and not the market study of several local 
neighbourhoods. She stated Council would not be doing the 
individual businesses any favour by encouraging such restrictive 
trade. Mrs. Giles said she was all for viable and sustainable 
businesses in commercially designated areas but asked that 
residential neighbourhoods not be sold out as if Sackville had no 
other lands to develop commercially. 
She said an additional, but not less important, issue was current 
traffic and safety considerations on Stokil Drive. The situation 
was becoming critical and has been a very real and vocal concern to 
parents and educators. Petitions have been collected to be 
presented to the‘Minister of Transportation for sidewalks on stokil 
Drive from Armcrest Drive to Nordic - the elementary school zones. 
She asked if it was justifiable to construct a strip mall adjacent 
to a double elementary school zone as the concentration of children 
from 33 streets attending the schools on Stokil Drive must be a 
factor in Council's decision. 
Mrs. Giles" stated she hoped Council would give very careful 
consideration to the proposal and that they would consider the 
wishes of the residents before one company which wanted the best 
return on its investment. She asked why the CDD was approved in 
the first place with such a large parcel of land set aside for 
comercial use and asked how Councillors did not foresee that the 
developer would eventually go after the maximum floor space he 
could get away with on a lot that size. She said, in her opinion, 
Council left the door open when they approved the 5,000 sq. ft. 
without stipulating that the lot size be reduced to 20,000 sq. ft. 
to correspond. There was nothing in the CDD Agreement of the 
zoning By-laws for Sackville that entitled them to cover 25% of the 
land. The CDD Agreement stated that where provisions of the 
agreement conflict with those of any other municipal by-laws or 
codes, the higher or more stringent requirements shall prevail. 
The Urban Residential designation states that the scale must be in 
keeping with surrounding use. She said that surely Council could 
not think that the scale of the strip mall was in keeping with that 
of surrounding uses. She pointed out that in the Urban Residential 
designation P-34, there was a noted concern about these types of 
development and she quoted same. She said that Stokil Drive was 
not a highway yet and deserved even greater concern for
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encroachment; however, it appeared possible that Stokil Drive from 
Grennan.Drive to Beaverbank Road.might become a comercial corridor 
and, if approved, the residential character of the neighbourhood 
would be forever altered and a precedent would be set for other 
areas of Sackville. 
Mrs. Giles said she hoped, unless it was procedure, that the motion 
might be made by a Councillor other than Deputy Warden Sutherland 
as he was their representative and, irrespective of which way he 
voted, for him to have to make a motion against his constitutents 
seemed fundamentally wrong and would anger the people he 
represents, unless his motion was to reject the amendment. She 
urged all Councillors to reject the amendment. 
QUESTIONS FROM couucn. 
NOIIB 

spsmflgns IN op:-osrrrou 
Mrs. Lana White, Boxwood Crescent, stated her street backed on 
Stokil Drive and she had spoken to many residents in the area who 
were concerned about the development. She had some very strong 
concerns about the safety of her school-age children as the 
proposal would significantly impact on the traffic on Stokil Drive 
and their safety. She asked that Council consider this. 
QUESTIGNS FROM COUNCIL 
NOIIE 

SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITIO 
Mr. John vanRoode, Boxwood Crescent, stated he had two small 
children, was concerned with the lack of sidewalks and the amount 
of traffic that would increase on Stokil Drive. He said he could 
not see the viability of the 8,300 sq. ft. proposal. He said he 
could not foresee that there would be pedestrian access to the new 
strip mall; therefore, it would be necessary to drive and most 
likely, in that case, you would drive to the Superstore - the store 
on Millwood Drive had proven this. He commented on the number of 
vacant storefronts he saw throughout the region in general and said 
that the people who tried to make a go of their business in this 
location would have an uphill battle. 
QUESTIGNS FRUM COUNCIL 
None 
SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITIO
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Mr. Kevin Rhynold, 2Boxwood Crescent, stated he had two small 
children and Stokil Drive was barely wide enough at present for two 
cars to pass, if one was parked, and that was how children went to 
school now. He said it was not necessary to have a convenience 
store located the same as super mailboxes - so many feet from a 
house. A convenience store was called that because you could get 
in your car and go to it. He said if he was a developer with a 
piece of land that was viable to sell, for whatever reason, he 
would be stuck with it. If it had to be modified to sell, then 
that was passing on the problem. 
QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
None 
SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITIO 
Mr. Ken Turner, 218 Stokil Drive, stated he was concerned with the 
strip mall and the convenience store at the corner of Stokil and 
Beaverbank. There were numerous strip malls already and he could 
not see the viability of adding another comercial section to one 
already approved at the corner of Stokil and Beaverbank. He stated 
his biggest concern ‘was traffic on Stokil Drive — he was a 
statistic. A year ago in January, he was hit by a hit and run 
driver at the corner of Stokil and Grennan Drives, his dog was 
killed and he was almost killed himself because of the traffic and 
speeding on Stokil Drive. He said that to this date, it was 
unknown.who had hit him and if the person would ever be caught. He 
said that Stokil Drive was very narrow and he was concerned with 
the children making their way to school. He stated that Deputy 
warden Sutherland had put forward a motion to get traffic lights 
and speeding signs installed and it took approximately four months 
to have one speeding sign erected. He stated that since the 
extension from Grennan Drive to Beaverbank Road, the traffic on 
Stokil Drive has almost doubled - the traffic and even the buses 
speed. He said he had no faith in the RCMP and hoped he did not go 
away with the same opinion of Council if they did not take into 
consideration the concerns of the residents. Another store was not 
needed and the traffic that went with it. 
QUESTIONS FRO COUNCIL 
NOIIB 

DECISION OF COUNCIL 
Deputy Warden Sutherland stated that, contrary to what Mrs. Giles 
said, he had no difficulty dealing with this subject. He commended 
the residents for coming forward and presenting Council with facts 
and figures. He said he wanted, however, to take Council back a 
little further to the time when the CDD Development came before 
Council. The original Staff Report said that, in Staff's opinion,
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local commercial could be satisfied by a square footage of 
approximately 2,000 sq. ft. when 5,000 sq. ft. was being 
recommended. He said he had some difficulty with that but, keeping 
in mind that it was an honest attempt to localize any comercial, 
the projected population of Armcrest Estates as well as the three 
large apartment units that were going in, he thought it was a 
reasonable attempt at that time to provide a lot that would service 
this. when Armoyan Group came back with a proposal for 15,000 sq. 
ft., he thought that was far too much and 8,300 sq. ft., in his 
opinion, was still too much. Armoyan Group has the approval for 
5,000 sq. ft. and that should be as far as Council should be 
prepared to go. He said Council has heard from the residents and 
he had no difficulty in supporting them. 
It was moved by Deputy Warden Sutherland, seconded by Councillor 
MacDonald: 

"THAT THE REQUEST BY ARMOYAN GROUP LIMITED TO AMEND THE 
ARMCREST ESTATES CDD TO INCREASE THE MAXIMUM PERMITTED 
FLOOR AREA OF THE CDD'S COMMERCIAL LAND USE COMONENT 
FROM 5,000 TO 8,300 SQUARE FEET, AS SPECIFIED IN.APPENDIX 
'A‘ OF THE STAFF REPORT DATED FEBRUARY 17, 1992, BE 
REJECTED BY MUNICIPAL COUNCIL". 

Deputy warden Sutherland added that there were difficulties in 
terms of street configuration. There were no sidewalks at present 
and, although there was a bus route through the area, Stokil Drive 
was essentially a local street, not a collector road and not 
designed as such. There were problems at present with dealing with 
the traffic demands. 

MOTIO CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
2. RA—FEN-02-91-l8 — Application by the Armoyan Group to rezone an 
approximately ll3,000 sq. ft. parcel of land located east of the 
intersection of Kingswood Drive and Hamonds Plains Road from MU-l 
[Mixed Use 1) Zone to C-4 (Highway Commercial) Zone in order to 
permit a commercial plaza. 
The Staff Report was presented by Jim Donovan who advised that this 
was an application by the Armoyan Group Limited to rezone an 
approximately 113,000 sq. ft. parcel of land located southeast of 
the intersection of Kingswood Drive and Hammonds Plains Road from 
MU-l {Mixed Use 1) zone to C-4 (Highway Commercial) zone. The 
stated purpose of the application was to permit the development of 
an 8,000 sq. ft. commercial plaza on the property. The proposed 
strip mall, along with a 44 car parking area was intended to be 
accessed by way of an entrance onto Hammonds Plains Road as shown 
on page 7 of the Staff Report. The lot under consideration was 
described as Lot 130 of Phase 1 of the Kingswood on the Lake 
Subdivision and comprised the remaining lands in this phase of the 
subdivision. He said this meant that although the lot was eligible
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for municipal permits, it had not been assessed for septic disposal 
suitability by the Department of Health. The property itself was 
generally flat and sloped gradually eastward down the Hamonds 
Plains Road towards the intersection of Kearney Lake Road. The 
west portion of the site was primarily treed and the east half of 
the site was cleared and contained two l38 Kv power transmission 
lines which formed part of a major utility corridor in the area. 
The property had l67‘ of frontage along Hammonds Plains Road and 
approximately 492' of flankage along Kingswood Drive. 
Mr. Donovan showed slides to illustrate. 
He advised the property under consideration.was situated.within the 
Mixed Used. B designation according to the Municipal Planning 
Strategy for Districts 15, 18 and 19 and was presently zoned MU—l 
(Mixed Use 1) zone. The designation was intended to recognize and 
encourage a mixed pattern of development which has traditionally 
occurred along the main road network within the plan area. The MU- 
l zone has been established as a base zone within that area. The 
zone itself permits a wide range of land uses with the anticipation 
that residential or more distinct commercial areas would evolve 
over time. The present zoning permits a wide range of residential, 
commercial. and other uses; however, permitted commercial uses 
within the MU-1 zone were restricted to 2,000 sq. ft. which would 
preclude the development of a comercial plaza as proposed by the 
applicants. He said that notwithstanding the overall policy intent 
of the Mixed Use designation, the Planning Strategy also recognized 
a need to provide an opportunity for new commercial uses in order 
to provide services to a growing local market in nearby urban 
areas. In this regard, the Planning Strategy provides for the 
application of either a C-2 (General Comercial) zone or a C-4 
(Highway Commercial) zone. The main distinction between the two 
zones was that the C-2 zone permitted a maximum floor area of 5,000 
sq. ft. whereas the C-4 zone permitted more éxtensive use of space 
for outdoor display and larger comercial developments of up to 
10,000 sq. ft. 

Mr. Donovan said that in this instance the applicants had applied 
for the C-4 zone because it was less restrictive than the C-2 zone 
and would accommodate the proposed 8,000 sq. ft. strip mall. He 
said that in considering development proposals for the application 
of the C-4 zone, the Planning Strategy had some specific evaluation 
criteria which must be addressed by Council in considering 
applications of this nature. These included proximity of the land 
to be rezoned to other commercial uses, the potential for adversely 
affecting adjacent residential and community facility uses, the 
impact of the site design, the operational characteristics of the 
proposed use on the surrounding community, if the site has direct 
access to a collector highway, the impact of the use on traffic 
circulation and that. no rezoning front a residential or rural 
residential zone be considered. In addition to these criteria, 
there were general implementation provisions_outlined in Policy l2l
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of the Municipal Planning Strategy which also should be considered 
and a sumary of all these policies were outlined in Appendix "A" 
of the staff Report. 
Mr. Donovan stated that on the basis of the preliminary site plan 
which was submitted with the application by the proponent, it was 
the opinion of staff that the development of this property for a 
commercial plaza met or was capable of meeting the criteria 
outlined in the Planning Strategy. The property was located in 
proximity to another comercial use - ‘the Green Gables store 
located 300‘ northwest of the site - and the intervening lands 
between the two properties were currently vacant. In addition, 
direct access to the site was intended to be gained by way of 
access onto Hammonds Plains Road, which was an identified collector 
road according to the Planning Strategy. Department of 
Transportation reviewed the site plan submitted and approved in 
principle the proposed location of the access. More detailed site 
evaluation of the access would be required at the time a building 
permit or development permit application was made, should the 
application for rezoning be approved. 
with regard to the remaining criteria outlined in Policy 17 of the 
Municipal Planning Strategy, no rezoning from a residential zone 
was being contemplated and the impact of the site design and 
operational characteristics of the use of the surrounding community 
was minimized by site design characteristics such as putting the 
parking lot in the front of the building and having the front of 
the building face away from the residential area. Also, the 
developer has indicated that some landscaping and the maintenance 
of existing tree cover would be maintained along the Kingswood 
flankage part of the property in order to minimize the associated 
effects of the commercial development on the residential area 
behind it. The access to the site was being proposed solely from 
Hammonds Plains Road. Although this might have some benefits, 
staff has identified that the residents living in the subdivision 
would be required to exit the subdivision and re-enter the site if 
it was the only access point. It was suggested that a secondary 
access be included in the final site design should the rezoning be 
approved so that the secondary access would be made onto Kingswood 
Drive. The provision of a secondary access in this way would not 
be inconsistent with the Planning Strategy‘s stipulation that the 
primary access to the commercial site be from a collector road. 
Mr. Donovan stated that the general implementation policy of the 
Planning Strategy outlined in Policy 121 required that the proposed 
rezoning be evaluated in terms of the overall suitability of the 
lot under consideration to support the intended use. In this case, 
the lot itself was over 100,000 sq. ft. and was intended to be 
serviced by central water services and an on-site septic disposal 
system. Although the Department of Health has not approved the 
suitability of the site for septic disposal, it has not indicated 
a concern with respect to the proposed rezoning; however, the
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Department of Health has recommended that more specific details 
relating to the occupancy of the building be made available at the 
permit stage should the rezoning "be approved. Department of 
Engineering and works has also reviewed the proposal and 
recomended that the developer demonstrate that there was adequate 
fire flow capacity in the central water system and that a drainage 
plan be submitted for review and approval at the time of 
application for any permits. In addition, a Topsoil Removal permit 
would be required prior to the start of any construction. 
Mr. Donovan said that the presence of the existing power 
transmission lines was raised with the Power Corporation and they 
indicated that, insofar as the building would not be located.within 
its right of way and provided that adequate precautions were taken 
during construction, they had no concerns with respect to the 
development and the proximity of the transmission right of way. 
Also, Policy 121 requires an evaluation of the proposal relative to 
its ability to meet the zone that was being applied for and, in 
this case, all applicable requirements respecting comercial uses 
in the C-4 zone were capable of being met. 
Mr. Donovan stated it was, therefore, the conclusion of staff that 
the proposed rezoning was consistent with the policy requirements 
considering the types.of uses in the plan area according to the 
Planning Strategy and no site related problems had been identified 
with the development of the property for the stated purpose. It 
was, therefore, the recommendation of staff that rezoning ‘be 
approved. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Giffin stated that he had recently seen an updated 
version of the site plan and there was a secondary entry off 
Kingswood Drive approved by Department of Transportation. 
Councillor Peters asked if the land surrounding the proposed zoning 
change was all parkland. Mr. Donovan responded there was a 
substantial amount of parkland to the south of the site which went 
along Kingswood Drive. She asked why there was parkland with 
power lines running over it. Mr. Donovan said this was a question 
that crossed his mind as well but he did not know the answer. He 
thought that the power line, a drainage easement and parkland were 
all somehow connected. 
Councillor Peters asked if the land abutting the parkland would be 
treed and landscaped. Mr. Donovan responded that the land along 
Kingswood Drive would be treed and the parkland would be in clear 
view of the property. Part of the property was already cleared up 
to the transmission lines and the other part of the property in the 
area of the disposal field was presently treed; however, he was not 
sure if the developer intended to retain the S0‘ strip between the 
disposal area and the parkland as treed buffer.
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Councillor Peters asked if the possiblity existed that if there was 
going to be access from Kingswood Drive, then the disposal bed area 
would have to be pushed further back so that the driveway did not 
go over it. Thus the 50' buffer would be lost. Mr. Donovan stated 
this was a possibility. He had not seen the updated version of the 
site plan as Councillor Giffin had. Councillor Peters stated she 
had concern with a commercial property abutting parkland without a 
buffer zone. 
Warden Lichter asked if lot sizes for District 15, 18 and 19, 
according to their Municipal Planning Strategy and Land.Use By-law, 
would have to follow Atlantic Health Unit regulations. Mr. Donovan 
replied yes. 
Warden Lichter stated the regulations called for, if soil 
conditions were bad, for a minimum 100,000 sq. ft. in case of 
Category 3 for a single family residential dwelling. He stated 
that this proposal was for an 8,000 sq. ft. strip mall and he had 
some difficulty with not knowing what was proposed to go in the 
strip mall and having the developer possibly find out after going 
through the rezoning, if successful, that the lot could not be 
approved for an on—site sewage disposal system for anything other 
than a single family residential dwelling because any higher use 
could not be accomodated by the soil conditions. He asked if it 
was not. possible at least to examine the soil conditions by 
Atlantic Health Unit to know whether Category 1, 2 or 3 applied. 
Mr. Donovan replied that the response from the Department of Health 
had indicated that coments and recommendations regarding 
suitability of the site for on—site sewage disposal could only be 
made after completion of a complete site evaluation, taking into 
account such factors as size, clearance distances from property 
lines, topography and. soil conditions. 111 addition, specific 
details of the occupancy of the proposed building would be 
required. Mr. Donovan stated Department of Health was made aware 
at the time of their coments that this was a comercial proposal. 
Warden Lichter stated he would hate to find that Council, with the 
best of intentions, approved rezoning and find out afterwards that 
it could not be used for any commercial purposes because the soil 
conditions were not good. 
Councillor Merrigan asked if the property’ was rezoned, would 
Armoyan Group be able to put in a service station and the like on 
the property. Mr. Donovan advised that was correct but on the 
basis of what was submitted, this was not part of the proposal. As 
the developers indicated earlier, however, they were not in the 
business of actually developing the site but packaging it in a way 
so that someone else could. It was staff's understanding that the 
reason behind the application for C-4 was primarily to permit a 
larger building. The C-4 zone permitted up to 10,000 sq. ft. 
whereas the C-2 zone permitted only up to 5,000 sq. ft.
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SPEAKERS IN FAVOUR 
Mr. Phil Reid stated he was Controller for the Armoyan Group of 
Halifax. He stated it was not the intent to have the land 
developed as a service station; the goal was to have it as a 
residential service type neighbourhood store with.highway collector 
road access. Because of the growth being experienced in the 
Kingswood Subdivision, the indications from new residents was that 
the development of comercial premises at the entrance to Kingswood 
Subdivision, with service capabilities from Kingswood Drive, would 
be of some enjoyment. From the Armoyan Group point of view, to 
market the development would also assist in the-forward marketing 
of the Kingswood on the Lakes development. 
He stated that the concern with the landscaping of the lot, as the 
slide presentation showed, was already cleared for the Nova Scotia 
Power easement and there was no ability to landscape the front of 
the easement up to the driveway. Beyond the driveway and around 
the corner there was some heavy tree growth already in place and it 
was the intention to retain them. Up to the parkland portion, it 
was again heavily treed. The involvement with the easement from 
Nova Scotia Power has received tentative comment that they will 
allow access under the easement for parking and.provided Department 
of Health's requirements can be met for on—site septic disposal, 
they would consider an application when approval from Department of 
Health was obtained. He pointed out that until they were able to 
have determination of the availability and usage of the site, they 
would be unable to prepare sufficient documentation to go to 
Department of Health identifying exact usage. At this stage, the 
C-4 zoning was being requested to enable Armoyan Group to go to 
Department of Health for test holes and determination of sewage and 
grading that would be required for a building of that size. 
QUESTIOS FROM COUNCILLORS 
Councillor Richards noted this was a fairly large parcel of land 
and asked if it would be Armoyan Group's intention to sell the land 
to a contractor or someone who was willing to build on it. Mr. 
Reid advised yes but the land, because of the Nova Scotia Power 
easement, makes development for residential difficult. Councillor 
Richards asked if the easement affected the price of the parcel of 
land. Mr. Reid responded that the price was always affected by the 
surrounding area. 
Councillor Richards asked if an oil company wanted to buy the land 
and get rid of all the trees, would that be a consideration. Mr. 
Reid said he could not answer on behalf of Armoyan Group; his 
instructions for the use of the land ‘was for development of 
commercial premises that*would serve the Kingswood Subdivision. He 
thought something could be written into any decision for rezoning 
to exclude specific uses.




